Bath Town Board Meeting
Date and Time:		February 12, 2024			7:00PM
Place:			Town Board Room			Municipal Building


Present:			Town Supervisor, Joshua Buck; Councilpersons, David Wager, Hal Bailey, 
			Dustin Buck, John Lysyczyn; Town Attorney, Jeffrey Squires. 


Also Present:		Deputy Town Supervisor, Thomas Thorpe III; Highway Superintendent, Alan 
			Trenchard; Deputy Highway Superintendent, Greg Buckley; Steuben County 
			Legislators, Kelly Fitzpatrick, Nicholas Pelham; Dog Control Officer, Carl
			Tuttle; Bath Town Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins. 
			
List of public attached.

Supervisor Buck opened the Bath Town Board meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance at 7pm.


Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to accept the minutes from January 8, 2024.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye
New Business:

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to accept the Supervisor’s report.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager 		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Resolution #24-15
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to transfer from A-2590 Landfill fees to A-1410.4 Town Clerk Contractual in the amount of $142.50.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn 	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye






Resolution #24-16
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn for approval of 2024 Memorandum of Understanding and Lease Agreement for Dog Control Officer, Carl Tuttle.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Dog Control Officer, Carl Tuttle presented a request for a law to be added for providing Rabies Control. The Village of Savona has such a law in place and D.C.O Tuttle believes that such a law for the Town of Bath is needed and will be beneficial to the Town of Bath residents.

The Bath Town Board will hold two Public Hearings next month, March 11, 2024 at 7:00PM for Local Law #2 of 2024 and Local Law #3 of 2024. Local Law #2 will be the increase of the tax exemptions for disability, and Local Law #3 will be the rabies control for the Town of Bath.

Dog Control Officer, Carl Tuttle suggested that the Town of Bath consider making donations to local shelters that accept impounded dogs from D.C.O Tuttle that he does not have room to house. D.C.O, Tuttle would like to make a monetary donation per dog to the shelters. The Bath Town Board agreed to discuss the issue for next years budget and tabled it for now. 

Supervisor Buck opened a discussion pertaining to using the old Town of Bath Landfill for wood debris and trimmings. Highway Superintendent Alan Trenchard has proposed taking the wood debris from the Town of Bath and putting it in the old dump and letting it rot down. Nothing will be disturbed, it will simply be dumped above ground and left to rot down. This act would cut the cost of dumping it in the Village of Bath Compost site and having to pay for half of the grinding cost every year. Highway Superintendent Alan Trenchard stated that by rights the Town is supposed to have a designated spoils area. The discussion was tabled until March to give the Bath Town Board the chance to discuss the issue with the Village of Bath to ensure that there are no contracts or agreements in place that may prevent the Town of Bath from using the Old Landfill for a designated spoils area. 

Resolution #24-17
Motion made by Councilperson Lysyczyn, seconded by Councilperson Bailey to approve amount of re-levy to be paid to BEGW in the amount of $1505.28.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

Old Business:

Nothing to report.

Department Reports:

Assessor Report:	Supervisor Buck gave the Assessor report. Address updates are taking place.

Planning Board:		Planning Board Chairman James Hopkins gave the Planning Board report. Tim and Tara Coots applied for a minor sub-division and were approved to split their parcel into 2 separate parcels located at 4998-5016 Turnpike Road in Bath. There has been mention of a possible solar field on Sinclair Rd and a subdivision on the corner of County Route 113 and Faucett Road in Bath.

Code Enforcement Officer: 	Councilperson Lysyczyn gave the Code Officer report. There are 2 new residences added out at Wildflower Hills.

Highway Superintendent:	Highway Superintendent  Alan Trenchard gave the Highway report. The Highway department has been busy clearing ditches, hauling sand, replacing pipes and filing potholes where needed. All equipment has had routine maintenance.

Historian:	No report from the Town Historian.

Dog Control Officer:		Councilperson Bailey gave the D.C.O report. 

Town Attorney:		Town Attorney Jeffrey Squires only had the shelter agreement to discuss.

Village of Bath:		Mark Bardeen gave the Village of Bath report. The Village has been quiet. They will start working on their budget in another week or so. The Fire Department grant for the new fire truck will be going in soon. The last Sunday of the month there will be another breakfast at the Fire Department from 7am-11am. The new waste water treatment plant has had some activity and is coming along nicely.

Village of Savona:	Village of Savona reported that the library is hosting a lot of different activities and the rest of the village has been quiet.

Steuben County Legislature:	Steuben County Legislator Kelly Fitzpatrick reported that in January the County did their reorganization. They established their 6 committee members and adopted the comprehensive plan that they spent the last 18 months working on for giving a guideline for future projects. They are preparing for projects for the summer and getting bids out for various things they will be doing. The County is looking into the potential of joining a Class Action Lawsuit regarding some of the manufactories that are producing the PFAS chemicals in the water. The County does not have any authority to assist the Towns with what is going on with the PFAS issues so this is an issue where if anything comes of the lawsuit there might be some funds to assist the Towns with the PFAS issues.

Board Assignments:

Josh Buck:	Supervisor Buck gave a recap of the meeting.

Dustin Buck:	Councilperson Buck reported that Bookkeeper Jill Cermak has all the contact information updated for the Disaster Plan. The Bath Police Department does not want to be responsible for checking water levels on the Cameron Street Bridge. The Bath Fire Department said they will be willing to do water level checks but they would like a copy of the Disaster Plan from the Town of Bath. There was a meeting with Councilperson Buck and the Bath Fire Department to look over the old fire truck. The old truck needs a seat, window latch, toolbox latches, and 2 break drums on the back. It has 20383 miles on it. Receiver of Taxes stated that the tax season is going well and there is $1,987,736.51 in unpaid taxes so far.

John Lysyczyn:		Councilperson Lysyczyn reported that the monthly update meeting took place for the sewer project for February. Details are being finalized on the project so it can go out to bid. It will not go across Dickson Drive to hookup Green Acres Trailer Park, it will go down East Washington Street Extension instead. The DEC submission has been submitted and the Town will hear back on that in roughly 2 months. They are working with Hunt Engineers on easements. Working on Intermunicipal Agreement with the Village of Bath. Septic surveys on all but 5 properties are complete. They are working with the Haverling School District to connect them to the sewer project. The schedule at this point is to finalize bidding documents on April 31, 2024, and bids will go out on June 7, 2024. Looking to have the informational meeting in March or April 2024. LP Solutions is up to the scheduled staffing and running 4 shifts. The Railroad is going to be improving the crossings on 415 and May Street. These locations will be gated crossings. Amazon in the afternoon is a ghost town. Trucks deliver at 2am, staff is there to work at night to sort and distribute. Business is good there. Delaware Solar has their building permit on Scudder Road and plan to be up and running in September 2024.

John Lysyczyn read a Letter of Resignation from Code Enforcement Officer James Northup effective as of March 22, 2024.

Motion made by Councilperson Bailey (with regret), seconded by Supervisor Buck to accept the resignation of James Northup as Code Enforcement Officer.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye

An advertisement for Code Enforcement Officer will go into the Shopper.

Hal Bailey:		Councilperson Bailey reported that the Savona Fire Department has received 47 calls so far for 2024. Renovations are still ongoing in the Village Hall. Danielle Wheeler-Evans is the new Court Clerk in the Village of Savona. On Wednesday February 14 and Wednesday February 28 from 10am-11am at the Benedict Library, there will be a senior coffee hour Friday February 23,2024 at 6:30pm there will be movie and pizza night and on Saturday February 24,2024, and from 1:00-2:00pm, family bingo.

David Wager:		Councilperson Wager reported that he attended the Kanona Fire Department meeting but there were not enough members there to conduct the meeting so they watched fire videos for the ones that were there. At the dinner on February 3, 2024 they served 265 dinners, which was enough to pay for all expenses. 

Resolution #24-18
Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Wager to pay the invoices as follows.
Adopted:		Councilperson Wager		Aye
			Councilperson Bailey		Aye
			Councilperson Buck		Aye
			Councilperson Lysyczyn	Aye
			Supervisor Buck		Aye
January 2024
Fund:			Claim #	:				Abstract #:		Amount:

  A			   11-12					       2			 $12,144.50
  B			    4					       2     		 $9.45
 DA			    5-6					       2			 $550.00
 DB			    4-16					       2 			 $3,362.56


February 2024

Fund:			Claim#:					Abstract#:		Amount:
  
   A			  13-37					      3			  $16,208.87
   B  			  5-9					      3     			  $188.06
  DA			  7-23					      3			  $16,330.49
  DB			  17-29					      3    			  $70,179.44
  SF			  2					      2   			  $56,701.28
  SL-1			  3-4					      2      		  $489.08
   H			  2-3					      2  			  $3,747.98

Grand Total										  $179,911.71


Public Comment:

The people of the Town of Bath are concerned about the spreading of sludge on farmer’s fields and the PFAS chemicals and what it means for the future of the Town of Bath as a whole.


Motion made by Councilperson Bailey, seconded by Councilperson Lysyczyn to adjourn the meeting of the Bath Town Board at 7:52pm.
Passed Unanimously.		



										Respectfully Submitted,
											Terra Thorpe
										           Bath Town Clerk



			







